January 20, 2011 DIAA Board of Directors Meeting


DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes

Thursday, January 20, 2011 – 1:00 p.m.

John W. Collette Education Resource Center

I.
Opening


A.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 1:00 p.m. by Michael Wagner, DIAA Vice-Chairperson.


B.
Roll Call

The following DIAA Board members were present:  Gerald Kobasa, Michael Wagner, Edna Cale, Craig Eliassen, Laura Leone, Catherine Marvel, Harvey Hyland, Dianne Sole, Terre Taylor, Pam Love, Woody Long, Dr. Mark Holodick, Dr. Amelia Hodges, and Ron Eby. Kevin Charles, Executive Director, and Paula Fontello, Deputy Attorney General, were also in attendance.  Curtis Bedford, Eugene Montano, Susan Coffing, Dr. Jeffrey Hawtof, and Randall O’Neal were unable to attend the meeting.


C.
Approval of Agenda

Ms. Marvel made a motion to approve the agenda with the addendum. The motion was seconded by Ms. Cale and carried unanimously.


D.  Approval of Minutes of December 9, 2010 Board of Directors’ Meeting

Mr. Eby made a motion to approve the minutes of December 9, 2010 Board of Directors’ meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.


E.
Financial Report

Mr. Charles reviewed the income and expenses for the reporting period of December 8, 2010 to January 11, 2011. Mr. Charles stated that the income to date is $355,306 which is 49% of the projected revenue. Mr. Charles stated that the income for the reporting period is $56,781. Mr. Charles stated that we are slightly below what the income was at this time last year. Mr. Charles stated that the year to date expenses are  $378,993 which is 53% of the projected amount. Mr. Charles stated that the expenses for the reporting period are $102,898 which includes salary and OEC’s for a two month period. Mr. Charles stated that we are $21,682 in the red for the year which puts us in a pretty good place. Mr. Hyland made a motion to accept the financial report. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.  

II.
Public Comment


None.

III.
Action Items


A.
Approval of Tournament Sanctions
Mr. Charles commented that there were 32 total requests for sanction and that all were in compliance with DIAA and the NFHS. Ms. Leone made a motion to approve the sanctions. The motion was seconded by Ms. Taylor and carried unanimously.
C. Approval of Annual Report to General Assembly

Mr. Charles explained that the Delaware Code requires DIAA to submit an annual report to the General Assembly. Mr. Charles stated that he was looking for any corrections or concerns from the Board. Mr. Eliassen made a motion to accept the report to the General Assembly. The motion was seconded by Dr. Holodick and carried unanimously.

D. AIA Request Re: WIAA Amicus Brief

Mr. Charles explained that the Arizona Interscholastic Association sent a letter to all state associations requesting a contribution to defray the cost incurred for preparation for an Amicus Brief which was filed in support of litigation between the Wisconsin Interscholastic Athletic Association and Gannett Co, Inc. Mr. Charles explained that the issue in the suit was the protection of state tournament events and the products thereof as the property rights of the state athletic association. Mr. Charles stated that Wisconsin is fighting this case but he believes that the result could impact all states. Mr. Charles then stated that Wisconsin Association asked if any other states would participate in an Amicus Brief that would provide support for Wisconsin’s position. Mr. Charles stated that he supported making the contribution. A question of legality was raised. Ms. Fontello reviewed DIAA’s enabling statute and limitations regarding funding. Dr. Holodick made a motion to table until the next Board meeting so that DIAA’s attorney could review. The motion was seconded by Ms. Cale and carried unanimously.
E. Recognition of DE Track Club as an Officials Association

Mr. Neubauer reported on this for Joe Thomson, Chair, DIAA Officials Committee. Mr. Neubauer explained that the Delaware Sports Club petitioned the DIAA to be a recognized track and field and cross country officials association. Mr. Neubauer stated that their application was reviewed by the DIAA Officials Committee who reported that they have met DIAA requirements. Mr. Neubauer stated that he was asking the Board to approve. In response to a question by a Board member Mr. Neubauer stated that at this time the Delaware Sports Club is just forming an association and is not mandating that officials be at all events. Mr. Neubauer stated that this will expand the pool of trained track officials. Mr. Charles stated that at this time the NFHS playing rules do not mandate that a certified official be present. Mr. Long made a motion to accept this association. The motion was seconded by Mr. Eby. Ms. Fontello noted that the request was also asking that the two year probationary period be waived. Ms. Fontello reviewed the regulation and explained the 2 year probationary requirement. Mr. Neubauer clarified that the concern was really to address using the officials association for State Tournaments. Mr. Charles clarified that DIAA currently uses this association for state tournaments. The motion was amended to approve the officials association with the two year probationary period as required but to waive 8.1.7 to allow the Delaware Sports Club to provide officials for the state tournament during the probationary period.  Mr. Long and Mr. Eby both accepted the amended motion and it carried unanimously. 
F. 1.
Self-Report by Charter School of Wilmington
Mr. Charles explained that the Charter School inadvertently left an eligible athlete off their indoor track eligibility report. He further explained that there was no penalty for using that athlete because the athlete was eligible. Mr. Charles stated that there is a fine which was paid and that the athletic director has taken necessary steps minimize the potential for this from happening again.



2.
Self-Report by Conrad 
Mr. Charles explained that they had a varsity basketball player ejected from a game against Dickinson High School. The coach suspended the player from the next game but allowed the player to keep score. Mr. Charles stated the player did sit out of the contest but the regulation requires the student not be present.  Mr. Charles stated that because the school was new and the coach  inexperienced after his discussion with the athletic director he did not place any additional penalties. 

Dr. Holodick made a motion to accept the self-reports in F. 1. and F. 2. With no additional penalty. The motion was seconded by Mr. Hyland and carried unanimously. 



3.
Self-Report by Appoquinimink School District
Mr. Charles explained that Appoquinimink High School in their letter reported that they hired a wrestling coach who falsified some information in order to allow his son to be able to attend the high school. Mr. Charles stated that when the school discovered this declared the student ineligible and  will forfeit all the matches that the student competed in. Mr. Charles stated that the athletic director has notified the other schools. Mr. Charles stated that the school has taken significant action against the coach. Mr. Eby made a motion to accept the self-report. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried by a vote of  12 yes (Kobasa, Wagner, Eliassen, Leone, Marvel, Hyland, Sole, Taylor, Love, Long, Holodick, and Eby), 0 – no, and 1 – abstention (Cale).


B.
Proposed Revisions to DIAA Handbook
Mr. Charles presented numerous possible amendments to the DIAA regulations. The Board discussed the proposed amendments. Mr. Charles stated that he provided the draft amendments and reviewed some of the proposed rules revisions with the DIAA member school athletic directors at the annual meeting held earlier today.  Mr. Charles explained that he is targeting August 11, 2011 as the effective date with a publication date of the final regulation of August 1, 2011. Mr. Charles further explained that this would be the first reading of the proposed regulations and that the drafts will go back to the Rules and Regulations Committee in February then back to this Board at the March meeting where a draft will be approved. That draft will then be sent out to member schools for comment. The Board will consider the final draft and all the comments received at the April Board meeting. During the April meeting the Board will be asked to approve the final proposed rule amendments to be submitted to the Registrar for publication to the public. This would include the 30 day public comment period from May 1st to May 31, 2011. Mr. Charles stated that the proposed amendments would then come back to this Board and reviewed along with any public comments made and then finalized and sent to the State Board of Education for approval. Mr. Charles stated that today he hopes to give some direction to the Rules and Regulations Committee based on what the member schools said and based on what this Board says. 
Ms. Fontello explained the public notice requirements under the Administrative Procedures Act and the DIAA regulations. She explained that the DIAA regulations fall under the Department of Education and proposed revisions have to be published in the Register of Regulations and there has to be a minimum of 30 day public comment period. Ms. Fontello explained that once the DIAA Board has approved the regulations as final, the proposed revisions will be sent to the Department of Education to present for approval from the State Board of Education.  
Mr. Charles stated that there were 36 member high schools out of 55 represented at this morning’s meeting. Mr. Charles explained that during the annual meeting he sought input from the members regarding proposed amendments to the regulations. Ms. Fontello clarified that the member’s are simply giving guidance as to their preference and that the vote is not binding on the Board. Ms. Fontello advised that she also explained this at the annual meeting.
Mr. Charles stated the member schools voted on the following proposals to amend the transfer rule:
Proposal 1 – Revert to the pre 1980 transfer rule (i.e. free transfer over the summer and 90 days ineligibility if during the school year) Vote – 0 yes; 4 abstentions; 30 no.

Proposal 2 – Add an exception allowing the sending school principal to sign off on a release if he/she determined the transfer was not for athletic purposes. Vote – 1 yes; 1 abstention; 34 no.

Proposal 3 – Reducing the period of ineligibility from 180 school days to the first 50% of the regular season schedule. Vote – 7 yes; 5 abstentions; 22 no.

Proposal 4 – Reducing the period of ineligibility from 180 school days to the first 30 calendar days of the regular season. Vote- 0 yes; 36 no.

Proposal 5 – Retain the current transfer rule but amend the definition and exceptions. Vote – 26 yes; 3 no; 1 abstention.
2.4.4 – Exceptions – The Board discussed the exceptions and after consideration it was determined that as written the order of the exceptions should be changed. It was suggested that the exceptions should be listed in the following order:
· Mr. Charles stated that the McKinney Vinto Act would be moved to the first exception.

· The regulation will be changed so that the exceptions do not apply if the transfer was for athletic advantage. Mr. Charles stated a statement would be inserted at the beginning of the exceptions that a transfer for athletic advantage voids all the exceptions. The following exceptions were discussed with the additions and changes as noted:
·  Caused by court action.

· Caused by relative caregiver

· Caused by a change of residence into a new attendance zone.  After considerable discussion Dr. Hodges suggested adopting definitions for attendance zones found in DOE regulations.
· Caused by a seat opening in a school that the student had previously applied to. There was some discussion regarding concerns of the athletic directors from the morning meeting that this may be more difficult to track in some private schools but concluded we must rely on the integrity of each school. 
· Student did not participate in a sport and was eligible to do so during the previous school year. 

· Transfer because of a promotion or an administrative assignment.

· Transfer is the result of exercising options related to persistently dangerous schools.

· Caused by the sending school closing; dropping their athletic program; or a specific sport. After discussion the Board decided that this exception may only apply to students who had previously participated in that sport. All Board members were in favor of this.
· Caused by financial hardship (still requires Board approval).



Other items discussed include:
· The Board eliminated a proposed exception to allow a student a one-time transfer back to their school of residence. 

· The exception for change of course of study was removed. However; the Board’s consensus was that language be included that would replace the current language and address transfers for academic improvement. 

· Ms. Fontello reviewed the waiver provisions and explained the elements required for a waiver including a hardship. Ms. Fontello addressed the Board’s concerns about whether they still have the ability to grant waivers if an exception did not apply but a hardship still existed.  Ms. Fontello explained that items discussed are exceptions to the transfer rule that do not require a waiver and that the hardship waiver provisions would still be in effect under the proposed changes. 
3.1.1 -  The Board’s consensus was to amend the regulation so that all preparticipation physical exams must be performed on or before April 1. It was also the Board’s consensus to make it clear that students who participate in a contest without a pre-participation physical exams, are to be considered ineligible athletes. The Board also approved adding the concussion protocol and defining qualifying physician. 
3.2
The Board considered amendments to the wrestling weight control program which delete outdated language and replace with language currently found in NFHS rule books.


In addition the Board had discussion on the following items:

· An exception for a transfer that results in a student returning to their school of residence. The Board was advised that the athletic directors were split on this issue on voted to have this referred back to the Rules and Regulations Committee. However; it was the Board consensus to delete the exception for consideration.
It was discussed that the other proposed changes to the regulations that were presented and not discussed in great detail will be referred to the Rules and Regulations Committee and subsequently referred back to the DIAA Board at their March meeting.

Mr. Wagner commented on the number of waivers being presented to the Executive Director and questioned if another person was needed in the DIAA office. 
Ms. Fontello discussed the possibility of amendments in the regulations to address the large volume of waiver request and suggested that a provision be included in the regulations if the modified waiver process will be an ongoing process.
IV. Executive Director Report


E.
Misc.

Mr. Charles stated that the Delaware Athletic Trainers Association has asked the Sports Medicine Advisory Committee for a letter of support for the recognition of athletic trainers in the Delaware Code. Mr. Charles stated that this would basically empower the school districts to hire an athletic trainer and choose to use state funds if available. Dr. Hodges commented that the Department of Education is remaining neutral regarding any legislation surrounding this. 
Mr. Charles then reviewed a letter he received from Wilmington Christian School asking that DIAA not schedule any tournament events that they would be participating in on Sunday.  Mr. Charles commented that this was not an action item but that he just wanted to bring it to the Boards attention. 
V.
Other

VI.
Public Comment

VII.
Adjournment

Mr. Wagner made a motion for the Board to adjourn at 3:20 p.m.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Cale and carried unanimously.




















Tina Hurley

